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By Doug Dollarhide

Dear members,
Where did this year go?  I have heard it said 
that if you want things to slow down in life try 
something new.  Well, I tried that and it didn't 
make any difference to me.  I would imagine 
that if we sat idle for a few days on end, �me 
would drag on. This �me of the year, like most 
any other �me, we rural folk can't sit s�ll for 
too long before we get behind on our chores.  
On January 1, 2024 we will have our annual 
Red Hills ride along with our Dutch oven 
potluck.  Cathy and I usually don't ride since we 
generally cook a dish.  However, this year we 
will be riding so I can get more �me on my new 
molly mule, Oakley.  On January 6 we will have 
our annual Winter Round-Up and the loca�on 
will be the Tuolumne County Sheriff's Posse 
grounds in Jamestown.  Carl Perry will be 
organizing this event and will have more 
informa�on in this newsle�er.  Make sure to 
make your reserva�on!  At this Winter Round-
Up we will hold a general mee�ng and will be 
elec�ng board members for 2024.  Hopefully, 
instead of reinsta�ng the old members, we 
would like some new folks to step up and get 
involved.  Some of our current board members 
have been on the board for 16 years or more, 
and they could use a break from their service.  
Some of us are on the board because no one 
else will, which is why we need you to help us 
out.  Consider this your invita�on for your 
needed service in the unit.  Give me a call, or 
text me, if you are interested (209) 602-1489.
I want to give a huge thank you to Jerrie Ann 
Thomas for being our Rides and Merchandise 
Chairperson.  Jerrie has done this for a long, 
long �me and needs a well deserved break.  
Also, Katherine Reeves has done our Sunshine 
for many years and is ready to re�re from the 
responsibility.  We thank Katherine for her 
crea�ve card making and kind words to help 
others feel be�er.  Stephanie Sto� will be doing 
Merchandise and Chris�ne Kaplan will be 
taking over Rides.      

The influence that BCHC has had on me.
This is my new ride Oakley, a mule.

Crystal Dalby has volunteered to take over 
Sunshine, so a big thank you to you three.
This next year our unit radios will be able to be 
used when you ride in the Emigrant Wilderness.  
Steve Tucker will have the radios charged and ready 
for use, so you will just need to meet up 
somewhere to get them.  His number is (209) 743-
2181.  The radios are able to contact Aspen 
Meadow or Kennedy Meadows depending on 
which repeater you are connected to.  This is 
another way we can be safer on our rides and pack 
trips.
Blessings to all of you this Christmas season.
Doug Dollarhide
Like 2 : 1-52
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Are Your Membership Dues Due?
By Kathy Zumbrunn

In this crazy-busy life we lead some�mes it is too hard to remember all the things we need to do.  So is the case of when 
our Mid Valley membership is due for renewal.  So I have decided to help you out!  Each month I will list everyone who is 
due for the next two months, and if your name is listed, please fill out the membership applica�on in this newsle�er, mark 
it “Renewal” and send it in.  This will make sure your membership keeps up-to-date and you will also make Chip Herzig's 
job a bit easier too! 

BE SURE TO MAKE YOUR CHECK OUT TO: BCHC MEMBERSHIP, CHECK “RENEWAL” AND SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS ON THE 
APPLICATION FORM.
And if you have had any changes, such as email address, phone, etc., please note it on the renewal.

I have included the current month because if dues are not renewed, your membership will expire.  Please do not let this 
happen.  Thank you for your �me and assistance.

If you have already sent in your dues, please disregard, as it may have been posted a�er this informa�on was sent to me 
for publica�on.  Plus, if you ever have any ques�ons or problems, please feel free to contact me and I'll help get answers 
for you, no ma�er what you need. Kathy: (209)765-4923 or runningzranch@gmail.com

DECEMBER Terri Arington
Karen Barindelli
Don Borrelli
Doug and Cathy Dollarhide
Lloyd and Susan Erlandson
Mike Woody and Karen Faddy
John and Juliana Feriani
Dan, Debi and Morgan Fox

David Bricknell
John and Crystal Dalby
Susan Flagg
Roy Jones
Jeff and Talena Perry
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JANUARY

Cindy Geer
Kris�ne Kassahn
Carlena Kellogg 
Michael and JeriAnn King
Bob and Sandra Magee
Chris and Kelsey Markus
Nathan Moore Family
Chris O'Brien

Dan and Toni Peterson
Randy and Genell Powell
David and Jody Rumsey
Robert and Karen Sayers
Larry and Valerie Sterling
Roswitha Tinnefeld
Steve Tucker
Jay and Kathryn Wa�

Merchandise Sales
We have a lot of merchandise for everyone to choose from:

              

Hoodies     $25

   

Crew necks   $20 T-Shirts   $10

 

Zipped Hoodies  $35 Aprons  $10 Caps  $15

Youth prices……….same price           * Size pricing:    (2X + $2)  (3X + $3)  

Trail Books  $10 Decals

Large  $15 *  Small  $3

For informa�on on purchasing please call Stephanie Sto� at 

Phone (209) - 402-4417  Email: HorseBiz66@yahoo.com

mailto:hayloftpigeon@aol.com


By Katherine Reeves

Hello everyone. We have some sad news today. Eddie Costa passed away last 
week. He had a major surgery and was doing well, then took a turn for the 
worse.  We send our thoughts and prayers to Yvonne.  Also, long�me member, 
Judy Meeks, needs our prayers.  She is now in hospice care.  She would love 
some Sunshine, so if you would like to send her a card, send to: 18140 Tinnin 
Rd., Sonora, CA 95370-9378.
Dave Rumsey had surgery on both knees and is not real happy right now.  
Recovery is a lot harder than he had thought it would be. But it will get be�er, 
Dave, just hang in there!  We are all pulling for you. A big shout out to Jan 
Lewellen for the coffee and donuts at the Columbia Parade.  That was very 
much appreciated!
Well, this is my last newsle�er ar�cle as I am re�ring from Sunshine.  Crystal 
Dalby will be taking over in January.  I hope everyone has a great Christmas and 
New Year.

PAGE 3

Quote of the Month
It is not enough for a man to know how to ride; he must know how to fall.

—Mexican Proverb
From the book “The Quotable Horse Lover”

RED HILLS ALERT – HUNTERS WANTED

By Vicki Morales, Gail Jamieson, Sandy Rahilly and Deirdre Burgoin

The four of us were riding at Red Hills and no�ced a lot of torn-up areas.  Wild pigs were the culprit. 

According to the website, the vegeta�on of the Red Hills is unique.  The plant species found there, including 

seven rare plants, occurs nowhere else in the world.  The week before we had talked to a BLM employee 

who was looking for areas to put up cameras to view the pigs. He informed us that, with the

proper tags, it is legal to hunt them. So here is a chance for you to hunt that is

close to home. Just don't do it New Year's Day!

(For hun�ng regula�ons, check out the the Dept. of Fish & Wildlife 

website: )h�ps://wildlife.ca.gov/Hun�ng/Wild-Pig#194445-regula�ons
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Dutch Oven Report
 By Vicki Whisler 

Sorry to say, but not much to report this month.  Don't forget our annual New Year's Day ride and potluck at 

Red Hills.  Plan to eat at 1 p.m.  I will have brique�es and a fire pit.  
Be thinking about the Rendezvous and the Dutch oven compe��on.  We have some great cooks in this unit, 
and if someone wants to compete and needs some help, I am available for coaching or informa�on.  Contact 
me at (209) 480-0566.
Also let me know if you would like to host a DOG at your home this coming year.  
These are always fun events !

Columbia All Equestrian Christmas Parade Returns With a Bang
By Barb Savery

IT'S BACK!  The Columbia All Equestrian Christmas Parade returned with a bang on Sunday, December 10, at 11 a.m.  
With 22 entries and hundreds of spectators, the parade reclaimed Columbia State Historic Park a�er a one-year 
absence.  
Par�cipants included old favorites like Tuolumne County Sheriff's Posse and Twain Harte Horsemen as well as new 
entries like Horses of Warriors, Hope's Chance Horse Sanctuary and Tuolumne County Special Olympics.  Dennis Ponte 
drove a glorious white carriage pulled by two matching white Percherons to deliver Santa and Mrs. Claus (played by 
Kevin Kirschman and Terri Arington) to the wai�ng crowd.  
Spectators and parade par�cipants donated a mountain of toys to the ATCAA Housing Families Program.  Jim Ayers, who 
picked the toys up a�er the parade, was momentarily speechless when he caught sight of the heaped piles of new toys.
The parade was spearheaded by a commi�ee composed of Barb Savery, Deb and Sco� Lewis and Steve and Brenda 
Bauhr.  They want to thank everyone who helped, especially Doug and Cathy Dollarhide who did a great job of 
handholding and who answered dozens of ques�ons.  Also, in no par�cular order: Alice Lawellin, Joe Pimentel, Alex 
Moore, John Marshall, Dennis and Jamie Ponte, Terri Arington, Chris Marcus, Rick and Joan Tilbury, Dave and Sally 
Forrest and their 4-H pooper scooper assistants, Vicki Morales, Kathy Zumbrunn, Tori James, Tom Nankival of Clarke 
Broadcas�ng . . . and, of course, Santa Claus.
The parade will be back December 8, 2024.  We hope to see you there!
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Lessons Learned
By Crystal Dalby

Sunday, Dec 10, was the long-awaited Columbia All Equestrian Christmas Parade.  I have been looking 
forward to this parade, and preparing for this parade, for the past year.  The day comes, Montana, my 
bay roan, is all decorated in his Christmas decor.  We mount up and ride to the staging area.  There's the 
usual pre-parade chaos: people trying to figure out where to be and which way to go.  As we were 
standing around on our horses wai�ng for our next direc�on, Montana was nice and calm, not phased by 
the commo�ons surrounding us.  We were then instructed to clear the road to let Santa's carriage pass.  
This beau�ful carriage, pulled by two beau�ful, white Percheron horses, all decked out with shiny bells 
and gli�er, with Santa and Mrs. Claus in the passenger seat.  We proceeded to the side of the road, 
making room for the carriage to drive by.  Ini�ally, I no�ced my horse was nervous, but not unruly.  That 
quickly escalated!  By this �me the carriage was halfway by, with all the jingling, the shimmering, the 
clip-clops of the horses and all the other loud noises this rig made.  Well, that became way too much for 
Montana to handle!  He wanted out of there and nothing was going to stop him!  He barrels through the 
other horses (later, his ac�ons were described as looking like a dolphin jumping out of the water!), and 
before I knew it…Bam!  I hit the hard pavement!  Now I forgot to men�on, Sunday, December 10 also 
happened to be my 50th birthday.  So here I am, at age 50, with fall #? (I really have lost count!).  I lay 
there on the ground, and as with all previous, unplanned dismounts, I quickly evaluated myself.  I am 
alive!  Conscious!  What hurts?  Anything really hurt?  This �me my head did hit the pavement, so I had 
to evaluate that impact.  I decided, as I heard friends and fellow riders advising me to stay down, take it 
slow.  Are you dizzy?  I decided I am fine, sore, embarrassed and mad, but fine!  Then I got up, with some 
assistance, to find my horse.  He had been safely captured by friends.  I proceeded, as always, to get right 
back on.  Which I did, but his anxiety was s�ll high, and so was mine.  I made the tough, unwanted 
decision of walking my horse through the parade!  This parade I was so looking forward to.  Saying I was 
disappointed is an understatement!  
I was encouraged to write my story and say what I have learned from this incident.  What have I learned 
here?  Have I learned anything?  I suppose I have learned wearing a helmet is important, especially while 
riding in a poten�ally high anxiety situa�on, 
and on pavement!  I was fortunate to only 
come out with a minor bump on my head.  
Also, I learned I need to find a way to teach 
this 50 year old body to mount my horse 
from the ground.  While that may not have 
necessarily helped this situa�on, it may 
have helped my decision to get down in a 
high anxiety situa�on rather than think 
“if I get down, where or how will I get back
 up?”  And I have learned horseback riding 
sure takes a certain level of grit, certainly 
the unplanned dismount parts!  So I 
suppose that should make me somewhat 
proud that I do have that going for me.  
And I will NOT take the next carriage si�ng
for granted!
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Parades Report
By John Marshall

Gree�ngs Backcountry Horsemen.  On Sunday, December 10, our Mid Valley Unit sponsored and 
par�cipated in the annual Columbia All Equestrian Christmas Parade. We would like to shout out a big 
thank you to Barbara Savery and her crew for all their work to organize an awesome parade. Thank you 
Barbara and crew!  The weather was perfect and all the decorated entries were beau�ful. Mid Valley Unit 
was represented by approximately twenty riders and animals. We donated many Christmas presents to the         
ATCAA Housing Families Program. Perhaps if everyone hadn't been so generous the children may not have 
had any gi�s for Christmas. 

Because of this parade we received twelve new members! On behalf of Mid Valley Unit, we welcome each 
of you and hope you will join us in some of our ac�vi�es.

Our next parade will be February 25, 2024 at the Ripon Almond Blossom Fes�val Parade. I'll have more 
informa�on in the January newsle�er. My sincere thank you to everyone who par�cipated in the Columbia 
Parade.  If you have any ques�ons, please contact me, John Marshall, (209) 968-3826, Parade Chairman.
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Mid Valley BCH Winter Round-Up
By Carl Perry

The Winter Round-Up reserva�on form is in this newsle�er. Please fill it out and send in your dinner money to 
Carl Perry, 22682 Williams Ave., Hilmar, CA 95324.  We need R.S.V.P.'s by January 1, 2024 so we can order the 
right amount of food.
We have changed the venue a li�le bit as we have split up the 'bring a dessert' to 'bring an appe�zer or 
dessert.'  We only suggested last name by alphabet to give us some direc�on, BUT if you wanted to bring the 
opposite I'm sure we will have enough of everything.
Please make note that the place is changed to the Tuolumne County Sheriff's Posse grounds on Rawhide Road 
in Jamestown. All drinks will be sold by the Sheriff's Posse members. 
Please bring a raffle gi� and get five free �ckets, and if you have something special for an auc�on item, please 
let me know as we will auc�on maybe 10 items.
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When:     Saturday, January 6, 2024
Time:      4:00 p.m. Social - 5:00 p.m. Dinner
               No Host Bar
Where:   Tuolumne County Sheriff’s Posse
               19130 Rawhide Road
               Jamestown, CA 95327

There will be an appetizer and dessert table.
Please bring your favorite according to last
name list.

Reservations needed by: January 1, 2024

•
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Christmas is Next Week, but Rendezvous is Right Around the Corner!
By Michael King

Merry Christmas everyone!

I certainly hope you've all been good boys and girls this past year and Santa brings you at least a few of 

the items on your wish list.  Giving is more fun though, so my wish for all of you is health, peace, 

fellowship and prosperity.  I very much hope those are in your stockings come Christmas morning!

As you all are aware, or should be aware of by now from my past ar�cles, the 2024 Backcountry 

Horsemen of California annual Rendezvous is coming this next March 22 and 23 to the Diamond Bar 

Arena in Ceres, CA.  

Event planning con�nues as we speak, and it promises to be a great �me, reminiscent of the rus�c 

Rendezvous of the old west.  At those historic gatherings people came from across the land to sell their 

goods, do some trading,  share informa�on, meet and visit with other like-minded people, spin some 

tales and enjoy good food.  Now, other than the vendors, we won't be selling any goods, but we are 

going to have some great dinners, some interes�ng presenta�ons, vendors and training classes too.  

Wine and Cheese tas�ng will return together with a two-hour block of �me, so no one will feel rushed.  

I'm not sure if the old �mers had wine and cheese to look forward to, so we are one-up on them!

March may seem a way off yet, but in actuality it's only three months away!  Registra�on packets are 

being finalized now and will be emailed out shortly.  Now here is a secret I want to share with you all.  If 

you get your registra�on forms filled out and sent in by January 31, 2024 you will receive a 10% savings 

for all ac�vi�es you signed up for, including dinners.  How cool is that!

Remember, too, that Ceres isn't at the extreme end of the long California landscape like the past few 

gatherings.   It's darn near smack dab in the middle of the state, and right in your own backyard.  We 

want to see a great turn out from our Mid Valley Unit.   We are the largest unit in the whole USA, so 

don't let me down.  I hope and expect to see you there!

That's it for now.  Take care if traveling for Christmas.  Be as generous as you can afford and remember, 

life is too short.  I was reminded of this just recently, it's nothing we should take for granted.  

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year to you all!
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January 2024

January 1) Annual New Year’s Day Ride at Red Hills
Contact: Vicki Whisler (209) 480-0566

6) Winter Round-Up will be at the Tuolumne County 
Sheriff’s Posse grounds
Contact: Carl Perry 
haylo�pigeon@aol.com        (209) 321-5410

9) Board Mee�ng at 6:30 p.m.
Perko’s, 2120 Pa�erson Road, Riverbank
Contact: Doug Dollarhide 
Bootsandspur@a�.net    (209) 605-2403

February 2024

9-10) BCHC State Board Mee�ng
Mee�ng place to be determined

13) Board Mee�ng at 6:30 p.m.
Perko’s, 2120 Pa�erson Road, Riverbank
Contact: Doug Dollarhide 
Bootsandspur@a�.net    (209) 605-2403
 
25) Ripon Almond Blossom Parade
Contact: John Marshall
 (209) 968-3826johnvmarshall@icloud.com      

March 2024

12) Board Mee�ng at 6:30 p.m.
Perko’s, 2120 Pa�erson Road, Riverbank
Contact: Doug Dollarhide 
Bootsandspur@a�.net    (209) 605-2403

March 22-23) BCHC Rendezvous in Ceres Theme - Trails

and Tales (see flyer)

August 2024

8-11) Kennedy Meadows General Mee�ng Campout

Past President, Jim Westmoreland**, Peoria Flat Project Chair
(209) 815-3125                        jimwestmorelandsem@gmail.com

Vice President, David Rumsey**, Membership Chair, Spring
Campout, Winter Roundup
(209) 532-2681                           davidsrumsey@yahoo.com

Stephanie Sto�*, Facebook, General Mee�ngs 
(209) 402-4417                           HorseBiz66@yahoo.com

Treasurer, Vicki Morales**, Newsle�er
(209) 404-0561 vickimorales@sbcglobal.net

Michael King*, Past BCHC State President
(209) 606-8323                          mickngig@sbcglobal.net

President, Doug Dollarhide**
Youth Ac�vi�es, State Board Delegate, Youth Horse Camp
(209) 605-2403                          bootsandspur@a�.net

John Marshall*, Parades, State Board Delegate
(209) 968-3826                       johnvmarshall@icloud.com

Saw Program, Stanislaus Wilderness Volunteers,
Youth Ac�vi�es - Dave Moser
(209) 404-1372                          davemoser53@hotmail.com

Carl Perry*,  Volunteer Service Projects, Pack Clinics,
Winter Round Up, Spring Campout, State Board Delegate 
(209) 321-5410                         haylo�pigeon@aol.com

Dennis Serpa**, Volunteer Service Projects, Public Lands
(209) 848-4017 or 209-531-5175  dmserpa@velociter.net

Newsle�er - Kathy Zumbrunn and Gail Jamieson
(209) 765-4923                           runningzranch@gmail.com

gail.sunshine@gmail.com(209) 918-8869                           

Photograher - Historian
Aida Nunes 
(209) 620-1759                                              aidaitzelnunes@gmail.com

Rides - Chris�ne Kaplan
(209) 847-5253                         newsle�erwestern@gmail.com

Lloyd Erlandson* — Insurance
(209) 761-3942                             Lloyd.erlandson0@gmail.com

Merchandise - Stephanie Sto�
(209) 402-4417                       HorseBiz66@yahoo.com  

Webmaster - Ted Pack
(209) 883-4192                         Tedpack@fire2wire.com

Secretary, Cathy Dollarhide*, Youth Horse Camp
(209) 602-1489 bootsandspur@a�.net

Note:  All events subject to change

Roy Jones**, Educa�on
(209) 272-5634                                handyroj@gmail.com

Nicole Jones**, Volunteer Hours 
(209) 918-1665                                niccanride@yahoo.com

Sunshine - Crystal Dalby
(209) 968-0483                  crystal_dalby3222@yahoo.com

Dan Prine, Email only newsle�er, Email blasts
(209) 485-0844                        dyprine@aol.com

Vicki Whisler*, Dutch Oven Group  
(209) 480-0566                          vickiwhisler@sbcglobal.net                          
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